

Florida

State and Local Health Equity Policy Checklist

MAY 2021

KEY

-  = state requires/mandates
-  = some local and/or state policies, but there is room for improvement
-  = no state/local requirements
-  = n/a

Legislative Reform

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
Implement Racial Equity Impact Statements for legislation at the state or local levels, including environmental, health and criminal justice areas.		A 2019 rule approved by the state Senate President created a pilot program partnership between the Florida State University (FSU) College of Criminology & Criminal Justice and the state Senate. ¹ Beginning in 2020, FSU will analyze evidence-based racial and ethnic impact data in assessing proposed criminal justice legislation.
Expand Health Impact Assessments attached to state and local legislation to include equity considerations.		The Florida Department of Health and county governments perform Health Impact Assessments (HIAs) for different projects, but there are no requirements attached to legislation. ² Health planners in Pinellas Park, Pinellas County and St. Petersburg work with decisionmakers to screen which policies or programs would benefit from a health analysis, identify which health impacts to consider, assess the risks and benefits of the policy or program, recommend changes to maximize the health benefits and minimize the health risks, and monitor and evaluate the policy or program's overall health impact. However, these are not attached to legislation. ³

State Health Planning & Programs

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
Declare racism a public health crisis and implement steps to address it.		Manatee County declared racism a public health crisis and set goals to promote racial equity training to reach all county commissioners, leadership and staff. ⁴ They also aim to identify clear goals and objectives, including periodic reports to the Board of County Commissioners assessing progress and capitalizing on opportunities to advance racial equity. Hillsborough County also issued a declaration and vowed to promote racial equity training among all community partners, grantees, vendors and contractors, as well as also identify clear goals and objectives, including periodic reports to the Board of County Commissioners, to assess progress. ⁵

Summary and scoring methodology reports are available at www.HealthValueHub.org/Health-Equity-Checklist.

If you know of a policy we overlooked, please contact hubinfo@altarum.org.

State Health Planning & Programs *(continued)*

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Develop a ‘Health in All Policies’ strategy at the state or local level.</p>	<p>⊖</p>	<p>Health planners in Pinellas Park, Pinellas County and St. Petersburg are trained in the Health in All Policies (HiAP) approach and serve as internal content experts for health planning consultations.⁶ They work with decisionmakers to screen which policies or programs would benefit from a health analysis, identify which health impacts to consider, assess the risks and benefits of the policy or program, recommend changes to maximize the health benefits and minimize the health risks, and monitor and evaluate the policy or program’s overall health impact.⁷ In addition, Hillsborough County’s Office of Health Equity embraces an HiAP strategy and has performed HiAP projects, including a 2019 Transportation Planning and Prioritization Matrix (a walkability study in the university area community.) This study was featured by the National Association of County & City Health Officials in 2019.⁸ The county’s health department’s goals include increasing local awareness of what creates a healthy environment and to use an HiAP approach to improve community livability and the regional economy. approach to improve community livability and the regional economy.</p> <p>The Florida Department of Health recognizes and assists communities making HiAP an integral part of their comprehensive planning by inviting them to share their stories and best practices for a chance to be honored through the Healthy Community Champions Recognition Program, which offers technical assistance to communities to further the adoption and implementation of local programs.⁹</p>
<p>Establish Health Equity Zones to better address social determinants of health.</p>	<p>⊖</p> <p><i>One or more cities/ counties within a state established Health Equity Zones (or something similar) to better address social determinants of health and the program is either currently or no longer active.</i></p>	<p>AdventHealth’s 2020-2022 Community Health Plan outlines a strategy to develop a Health Equity Zone in the Spring Hill neighborhood of Deland.¹⁰ Health Equity Zone partners include the Department of Health in Volusia County, the City of Deland, the County of Volusia, Healthy Start of Flagler and Volusia Counties, and Volusia County Schools. In addition, this initiative is mentioned in the Volusia County Community Health Improvement Plan 2020-2022.¹¹</p>
<p>Create an Equity Strategic Plan to lay out how the state (or local entity within the state) will reduce health disparities.</p>	<p>⊖</p>	<p>Gainesville’s 2020 Strategic Plan focuses heavily on equity and articulates top policy action priorities that include developing an equity policy and plan for the city, as well as a strategic health action plan that incorporates a “Budget Equity Tool” (currently in development).¹² In addition, Hillsborough County has a Health Equity Profile, though not an Equity Strategic Plan, explains the inequities within their county, ways people can get involved and policies they can support.¹³</p>
<p>Fund community-driven health equity action plans.</p>	<p>✗</p>	

State Health Planning & Programs *(continued)*

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Implement participatory budgeting at the state and/or local level for initiatives that focus on health and social determinants of health.</p>		
<p>Emphasize health disparities and equity when developing State Health Assessments & State Health Improvement Plans</p>		<p>Florida’s State Health Assessment for 2017-2021 emphasizes the existing health inequities within the state, particularly in populations with certain chronic conditions and health concerns.¹⁴ The state’s Health Improvement Plan for 2017-2021 names health equity as their first priority area.¹⁵</p>
<p>Fund community-based organizations operating in the state to reduce disparities and/or provide culturally competent health-related supports.</p>		<p>Florida created the Reducing Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities ‘Closing the Gap’ grant program in 2000.¹⁶ These grants stimulate the development of community and neighborhood-based organizations that work to improve health outcomes of certain racial and ethnic communities and promote prevention activities. This program funds projects focused on building partnerships between local governments, community groups and private sector healthcare organizations. These projects also aimed to help communities address pressing health needs with targeted health screenings, education and awareness programs, as well as better understand the nature of health disparities among ethnic and racial groups.</p>
<p>Implement strategies to address specific health outcomes related to inequality in social determinants of health, such as asthma, diabetes, heart disease and maternal mortality, among others.</p>		<p>The Florida Asthma Program coordinates statewide efforts to reduce asthma disparities and hospitalization rates, and to increase the number of people with asthma who receive self-management education.¹⁷ Additionally, the state has diabetes prevention programs, which aim to educate participants about the healthy habits that can prevent type-2 diabetes.¹⁸ Florida also has a Pregnancy-Associated Mortality Review process, which is used to issue annual reports that highlight disparities and provide recommendations to reduce maternal mortality rates.¹⁹</p>
<p>Participate in the Government Alliance on Race & Equity (GARE), a national network of local and regional governments to address racial equity.</p>		<p>The cities of Gainesville, Hallandale Beach and Palm Beach County participate in GARE.²⁰</p>

Data & Reporting

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Create equity reporting requirements for state and local government agencies.</p>		

Data & Reporting

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Use the state’s Office of Health Equity/Disparities/Minority Health to analyze and report on existing health disparities and/or equity concerns within the state.</p>		<p>The Florida Department of Health creates health equity profiles for each county that break down various health indicators by racial and ethnic group, highlighting disparities and inequities.²¹ However, there are no publicly accessible reports on existing disparities at the state level, except for mentions of existing disparities in Florida’s State Health Assessment.²²</p>
<p>Require nonprofit hospitals to incorporate an equity component into their community health needs assessments and community health improvement plans and/or establish a minimum percentage of non-profit hospitals’ Community Benefit that must be invested in programs targeted at reducing health disparities by addressing root causes.</p>		<p>Florida has an unconditional community benefit requirement, requiring nonprofit hospitals to provide charity care with no other requirements, and sets no minimum community benefit requirement.^{23,24} Outside of federal requirements, there are no additional Community Health Needs Assessment requirements related to equity in Florida.</p>
<p>Increase the validity, use and standardization of data on race, ethnicity and/or languages spoken for state reporting requirements.</p>		<p></p>
<p>Include socioeconomic status, race, ethnicity and/or languages spoken in All-Payer Claims Database data.</p>		<p>Florida has had an all-payer claims database since 2016 and requires insurance companies participating in Medicaid or the state employee health insurance program to submit data to the state.²⁵ Though the claims data provided includes member eligibility data, member claims data and pharmacy claims data, the Florida Claims Submission Guide makes no mention of race, ethnicity or languages spoken.²⁶</p>

Health Reform – Coverage

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Expand Medicaid eligibility requirements to include all adults with incomes at or below 138 percent of the federal poverty level.</p>		<p>In 2020, Florida passed a law that allows the state to access Medicaid dollars to support healthcare services in schools provided through the Florida Medicaid Certified School Match Program.²⁷ These services include physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech therapy services, behavioral health services, mental health services and transportation services.</p> <p>Legislators introduced five bills focused on Medicaid expansion during the 2021 legislative session.²⁸ For example, Senate Joint Resolution 276 would put Medicaid expansion on the 2022 ballot.²⁹ The Florida House debated an amendment to the proposed healthcare budget, House Bill 5201, that would have expanded Medicaid eligibility to Floridians making less than 138% of the federal poverty level. As of April 2021, the amendment had been withdrawn.³⁰</p>

Health Reform – Coverage

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Expand Medicaid eligibility requirements to include all adults with incomes at or below 138 percent of the federal poverty level. (continued)</p>		<p>In addition, there is a state budget effort in the 2021 Florida legislature to extend postpartum Medicaid coverage to a full year for women with incomes at or below 185% of the federal poverty level.³¹</p>
<p>Provide high-quality, affordable coverage options for people whose incomes are too high to qualify for Medicaid, e.g., Basic Health Plan, reinsurance or augmented premium subsidies.</p>		
<p>Provide one-year continuous eligibility for Medicaid and CHIP.</p>	 <p><i>The state provides one-year continuous eligibility for Medicaid or CHIP, but not both.</i></p>	<p>Florida gives children enrolled in Medicaid under the age of five 12-month continuous eligibility and children five and older 6-month continuous eligibility.³² There is no continuous eligibility for other age groups.³³</p>
<p>Provide coverage options to undocumented and recent immigrants.</p>	 <p><i>The state provides coverage options for recent documented immigrants, for example, enrollment in Medicaid or CHIP without a five-year wait.</i></p>	<p>Lawfully residing children may enroll in Medicaid/CHIP without a 5-year wait.³⁴ There are no coverage options for pregnant immigrant women or undocumented adults outside of Emergency Medicaid.^{35,36}</p>

Health Reform – Delivery

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Develop Medicaid Managed Care Organization (MCO) contract options for advancing health equity and recommend or require MCOs to complete specific health equity responsibilities.</p>		<p>Florida requires MCOs to offer ‘Healthy Start’ services.³⁷ Through ‘Mom Care’ and ‘Healthy Start Coordinated System of Care’ programs, MCOs provide connections to community resources, including resources related to nutrition, e.g., assistance with benefits under the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants and Children (WIC) and nutritional counseling.³⁸ Florida also requires all managed care plans to have a Healthy Behavior program that addresses smoking cessation, medically directed weight loss and substance use treatment. In addition, Florida requires MCOs to have procedures for identifying available community support services and facilitating referrals to community support providers.³⁹</p>

Health Reform – Delivery *(continued)*

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
--------	-------	-------

Encourage or require Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) and/or Coordinated Care Organizations (CCOs) to collect equity-focused data, adopt culturally appropriate programs, implement partnerships with community-based organizations in areas with larger minority populations and/or focus on addressing social determinants of health.



Florida does not have any ACOs in the Medicaid program.

Employ Medicaid 1115 and/or 1915 waivers to better address the social determinants of health.



Florida's 1115 Managed Medical Assistance (MMA) program is one component of the Statewide Medicaid Managed Care (SMMC) program.⁴⁰ The MMA program works to improve health outcomes through care coordination, patient engagement, fiscal predictability and financial management. Some plans offer expanded benefits, such as transportation services, home delivered meals, and housing assistance. MMA plans are required to include Health Behavior Programs, specifically those aimed at smoking cessation, weight loss and alcohol or substance abuse treatment. In 2019, Florida began the Behavioral Health and Supportive Housing Assistance pilot program to provide housing support services to recipients with severe mental illnesses, substance use disorder or a combination, and those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness.

In addition, Florida implemented the **non-emergency transportation (NET) program** through their 1915(b) waiver, which provides transportation services to eligible Medicaid populations.⁴¹

Require or incentivize providers participating in Medicaid value-based programs to report on measures related to health equity/disparities.



Though **Florida's Medicaid managed care plans** are required to collect and report data on specific performance measures in their Quality Improvement Plans, none of the performance measures specifically relate to health equity or disparities or are used to demonstrate disparities reductions.⁴²

Hold providers participating in Medicaid value-based programs responsible for reducing health disparities by evaluating/scoring performance in this area.



Create or expand Accountable Communities for Health with a focus on increasing health equity.



Health Reform – Delivery *(continued)*

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Prioritize funding for communication infrastructure development, including broadband and cellular access, in underserved rural and urban areas.</p>		<p>In 2020, Florida’s governor signed the Broadband Internet Service bill which assigns broadband policy oversight to a new Florida Office of Broadband.⁴³ The bill allows Florida’s Turnpike Enterprise to spend up to \$5 million annually to assist in developing broadband infrastructure, with priority given to ‘rural areas of opportunity.’ The Office is charged with creating a strategic plan to increase use of broadband services in the state through grant programs, especially in underserved rural communities.⁴⁴</p>
<p>Subsidize internet access to expand opportunities for telehealth.</p>		
<p>Expand coverage for telehealth services.</p>		
<p>Establish or strengthen telehealth reimbursement parity laws to incentivize providers to deliver these services.</p>	 <p><i>The state has temporary telehealth payment parity laws that expire after the current public health emergency.</i></p>	<p>Florida passed a law in 2019 that requires contracts between an insurer and telehealth provider to establish mutually acceptable payment rates for services provided through telehealth.⁴⁵ Any contract provision that distinguishes between rates for telehealth services and in-person services must be initialed by the telehealth provider, ensuring that both parties agree to different payment rates, if applicable. Though this is not explicitly reimbursement parity, this is the first time such language has appeared in telehealth private payer law in the U.S.</p> <p>For the duration of the public health emergency, Florida’s Medicaid managed care plans must reimburse for services provided via telemedicine at the same rate as in-person services. In addition, a FAQ statement from early 2020 explained that in the fee-for-service Medicaid system, Medicaid will reimburse at the same rate listed on the early intervention service (EIS) schedule for telehealth sessions, and Medicaid plans are required to pay the same for telemedicine services as in-person services for the duration of the public health emergency.⁴⁶</p>
<p>Waive/limit cost-sharing for telehealth services.</p>		<p>Florida has eliminated copays for their Medicaid program, but has not issued guidance to waive or lower telehealth copays.^{47,48} Members of Florida Healthy Kids (part of the joint Medicaid and Children’s Medical Services program, KidCare) had copays suspended for telehealth visits with “behavioral health or primary care providers or another service,” until April 1, 2021.⁴⁹</p>

Health Reform – Delivery *(continued)*

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Adopt a global budget system for paying hospitals to better enable them to focus on prevention, care coordination, community-based integration and social determinants of health.</p>		
<p>Require workplace-based cultural competency and implicit-bias training for clinicians and other providers.</p>		<p>Florida requires community health workers to have four hours of training in communication and education, including, “communication skills that are culturally and linguistically competent, including verbal, non-verbal communication and effective listening skills,” as well as four hours of resources training, including, “differences between various cultural/communities and health/social services systems.”⁵⁰</p>

COVID-Specific Reforms

POLICY	SCORE	NOTES
<p>Collect racial equity data to better understand the disparate impact of COVID-19.</p>		<p>Florida reports race and ethnicity data for vaccine distribution and COVID-19 cases, but not for testing, hospitalizations, recoveries or mortality.⁵¹</p>
<p>Implement changes to Medicaid enrollment, including but not limited to presumptive eligibility, cost-sharing provisions, special enrollment periods, increased enrollment assistance and improvements to application processing in response to COVID-19.</p>		<p>Florida has not extended presumptive eligibility, opened a special enrollment period, increased Medicaid enrollment assistance or changed the Medicaid application to make it easier.⁵² However, the state has extended the timeframe to complete Medicaid applications and is permitting virtual evaluations, assessments and person-centered planning meetings in lieu of face-to-face meetings.⁵³ Florida has eliminated copays in their Medicaid program.⁵⁴</p>
<p>Leverage the Emergency Medicaid program to extend COVID-19 testing, evaluation and treatment coverage to undocumented immigrants.</p>		
<p>Waive or limit cost-sharing for COVID-19 testing and treatment by private insurers.</p>		<p>Florida directed health insurers to consider all practicable options to reduce cost-sharing for COVID testing and treatment but has not issued any requirements on this.⁵⁵</p>
<p>Provide COVID-19 testing to residents free of charge.</p>		<p>Florida provides COVID-19 testing to residents free of charge.⁵⁶</p>

Notes

1. Haughey, John, “‘Racial Impact Statements’ Added to Reviews of Florida Senate Criminal Justice Bills,” *The Center Square*, (July 22, 2019). https://www.thecentersquare.com/florida/racial-impact-statements-added-to-reviews-of-florida-senate-criminal-justice-bills/article_26ef1bf6-aca9-11e9-a5ed-73bbf873278a.html?web=1&wdLOR=c896A6660-5561-45DF-A5C3-0790A9137062
2. Florida Health Department, Hillsborough County, *Health Impact Assessment*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://hillsborough.floridahealth.gov/programs-and-services/community-health-planning-statistics/health-equity/health-impact-assessment/index.html>
3. Florida Health Department, Pinellas County, *Health in All Policies (HiAP)*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://pinellas.floridahealth.gov/programs-and-services/community-health-planning-and-statistics/health-in-all-policies/index.html#:~:text=HiAP%20aims%20to%20improve%20the,%2C%20Pinellas%20County%2C%20and%20St>
4. Manatee County Board of County Commissioners, *Proclamation: Declaration of Racism as a Public Health Crisis*, (Nov. 10, 2020). <https://www.mymanatee.org/published/November%2010,%202020%20-%20Regular%20Meeting%20on%20Tuesday,%20November%2010,%202020/21EA1CF2-997C-4F51-B7F0-F53EF55F8AB9.pdf>
5. Hillsborough County, *Commissioner’s Request for Agenda Item No. F-2*, (Sept. 16, 2020). <https://eagenda.hillsboroughcounty.org/portal/PTL29560/search?D=09/16/2020&T=Regular%20BOCC%20Meeting&Y=Backup&o=F-2.pdf>
6. Florida Health Department, Pinellas County, *Health in All Policies (HiAP)*.
7. Ibid.
8. National Association of County & City Health Officials, *Health in All Policies Success Story: Florida Department of Health in Hillsborough County*, (June 2019). <https://www.naccho.org/uploads/downloadable-resources/Hillsborough-County-HIAP-Profile.pdf>
9. Florida Department of Health, Health and Built Environment Program, *Healthy Community Champions*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://flhbe.com/healthy-community-champions/>
10. Advent Health, *AdventHealth DeLand 2020-2022 Community Health Plan*, (March 3, 2020). <https://www.adventhealth.com/sites/default/files/assets/2020-2022-Community-Health-PlanDeland-FINAL.pdf>
11. Volusia County, *Volusia County Community Health Improvement Plan 2020-2022*, (Nov. 23, 2020). http://www.floridahealth.gov/provider-and-partner-resources/community-partnerships/floridamapp/state-and-community-reports/volusia-county/_documents/Volusia_CHIP1.pdf
12. City of Gainesville, *City Strategic Plan 2020-2025-2035*, (May 2020). <http://www.cityofgainesville.org/CityManager/CityStrategicPlan.aspx>
13. Florida Health Department, Hillsborough County, Office of Health Equity, *Hillsborough County Health Equity Profile*, (June 2020). http://hillsborough.floridahealth.gov/programs-and-services/community-health-planning-statistics/health-equity/_documents/health-equity-profile-web-2020.pdf
14. Florida Health Department, *Florida’s State Health Assessment: Key Findings 2016-2017*, (Jan. 30, 2019). http://www.floridahealth.gov/about/state-and-community-health-assessment/ship-process/_documents/SHA201617key_findings.3.pdf
15. Florida Health Department, *Florida State Health Improvement Plan 2017-2021*, (December 2017, Revised June 2019). http://www.floridahealth.gov/about/state-and-community-health-assessment/ship-process/FINAL_SHIP.pdf
16. Florida Health Department, *Closing the Gap Grant*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://www.floridahealth.gov/programs-and-services/minority-health/closing-the-gap.html>
17. Florida Health Department, *Florida Asthma Program*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://www.floridahealth.gov/diseases-and-conditions/asthma/index.html>
18. Florida Health Department, *Diabetes Prevention Program (DPP)*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://www.floridahealth.gov/diseases-and-conditions/diabetes/Diabetes-Prevention-Program/index.html>
19. Florida Health Department, *Florida Maternal Mortality Review Committee*, (May 4, 2021). <http://www.floridahealth.gov/statistics-and-data/PAMR/index.html>
20. Government Alliance on Race & Equity, *Jurisdictions*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.racialequityalliance.org/where-we-work/jurisdictions/>
21. Florida Health Department, *County Health Equity Profile – 2019*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://www.flhealthcharts.com/ChartsReports/rdPage.aspx?rdReport=ChartsProfiles.HealthEquityMergeMHPProfile>
22. Florida Health Department, *Florida’s State Health Assessment 2017*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <http://www.floridahealth.gov/>

- [about/state-and-community-health-assessment/ship-process/StateHealthAssessment_FINAL_SE.pdf](#)
23. Hilltop Institute, *Community Benefit State Law Profiles Comparison*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.hilltopinstitute.org/our-work/hospital-community-benefit/hcbp-state-comparison/>
 24. Kassab, Beth, "Part 2: Do Central Florida's Nonprofit Hospitals Give Enough to Earn Their Tax Breaks?" *Orlando Sentinel*, (Feb. 1, 2016). <https://www.orlandosentinel.com/opinion/os-hospital-tax-community-benefit-beth-kassab-20160201-column.html>
 25. Sexton, Christine, "Florida Blue to Provide Claims Information for Statewide Database," *WJCT News*, (July 9, 2019). <https://news.wjct.org/post/florida-blue-provide-claims-information-statewide-database>
 26. Health Care Cost Institute and the Florida Agency for Health Care Administration, *Florida Claims Data Submission Guide*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://ahca.myflorida.com/SCHS/docs/FloridaClaimsDataSubmissionGuide.pdf>
 27. Florida House of Representatives, House Bill 81, 2020 Regular Session, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.myfloridahouse.gov/Sections/Bills/billsdetail.aspx?BillId=66485&SessionId=89>
 28. Downey, Renzo, "Democrats Revive Medicaid Expansion Fight Amid COVID-19 Woes," *Florida Politics*, (Feb. 9, 2021). <https://floridapolitics.com/archives/402349-democrats-revive-medicaid-expansion-fight-amid-covid-19-woes/>
 29. Florida Senate, Senate Joint Resolution 276: Medicaid Coverage, 2021 Regular Session, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://flsenate.gov/Session/Bill/2021/276>
 30. Florida House of Representatives, House Bill 5201, 2021 Regular Session, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.myfloridahouse.gov/sections/bills/billsdetail.aspx?BillId=72915>
 31. Schulman, Shayna, "Florida Legislators Push for Postpartum Health Care," *Florida Political Review*, (April 20, 2021). <http://www.floridapoliticalreview.com/florida-legislators-push-for-postpartum-health-care/>
 32. Kaiser Family Foundation, *State Adoption of 12-Month Continuous Eligibility for Children's Medicaid and CHIP*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/state-adoption-of-12-month-continuous-eligibility-for-childrens-medicaid-and-chip/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D>
 33. Medicaid.gov, *Continuous Eligibility for Medicaid and CHIP Coverage*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/enrollment-strategies/continuous-eligibility-medicaid-and-chip-coverage/index.html>
 34. Kaiser Family Foundation, *Medicaid and CHIP Eligibility, Enrollment, and Cost Sharing Policies as of January 2020: Findings from a 50-State Survey*, (March 2020). <https://files.kff.org/attachment/Report-Medicaid-and-CHIP-Eligibility,-Enrollment-and-Cost-Sharing-Policies-as-of-January-2020.pdf>
 35. Kaiser Family Foundation, *Medicaid/CHIP Coverage of Lawfully Residing Immigrant Children and Pregnant Women*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/medicaid-chip-coverage-of-lawfully-residing-immigrant-children-and-pregnant-women/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D>
 36. Florida Department of Children and Families, *Medicaid*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.myflfamilies.com/service-programs/access/medicaid.shtml#pw>
 37. Association for Community Affiliated Plans and the Center for Health Care Strategies, *Addressing Social Determinants of Health via Medicaid Managed Care Contracts and Section 1115 Demonstrations*, (December 2018). <https://www.chcs.org/media/Addressing-SDOH-Medicaid-Contracts-1115-Demonstrations-121118.pdf>
 38. Florida Agency for Health Care Administration, *2012-2018 SMMC Plans, Model Contract*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). https://ahca.myflorida.com/medicaid/statewide_mc/plans.shtml
 39. Association for Community Affiliated Plans and the Center for Health Care Strategies, *Addressing Social Determinants of Health via Medicaid Managed Care Contracts and Section 1115 Demonstrations*.
 40. Florida Agency for Health Care Administration, *Florida Medicaid, Managed Medical Assistance Waiver, Combined Q3 and Annual Report, July 1, 2019-June 30, 2020*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). https://ahca.myflorida.com/medicaid/Policy_and_Quality/Policy/federal_authorities/federal_waivers/docs/MMA_DY14_Annual_Report_CMS20201030.pdf
 41. Rohrer, Lodi, et al., *Independent Assessment of the Florida Medicaid NET Program, Final Report on Access, Quality, and Cost Effectiveness of Services CY 2016*, University of South Florida, (Aug, 14, 2018). https://ahca.myflorida.com/medicaid/Policy_and_Quality/Quality/performance_evaluation/MER/contracts/med187/MED187_Del10_NET_FINAL_Report_20180814.pdf
 42. Florida Agency for Health Care Administration, *Attachment II, Exhibit II-A - Update: October 1, 2020, Managed Medical Assistance (MMA) Program*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). https://ahca.myflorida.com/Medicaid/statewide_mc/pdf/Contracts/2020-10-01/Exhibit_II_A_MMA-2020-10-01.pdf
 43. Florida Senate, Committee Substitute/House Bill 969: Broadband Internet Service, 2020 Regular Session, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.flsenate.gov/Session/Bill/2020/969>

44. Doolin, Chris, *The Florida Broadband Initiative: A Call to Action*, Small County Coalition, (Nov. 10, 2020). <https://mccmeetingspublic.blob.core.usgovcloudapi.net/frnkctyfl-meet-d28587857735403cbc2b5193fc88f021/ITEM-Attachment-001-a0b075816b5043129cdd5ff33bd9b9b2.pdf>
45. Center for Connected Health Policy, *State Telehealth Laws & Reimbursement Policies, Fall 2019* (Fall 2019). <https://cchp.nyc3.digitaloceanspaces.com/files/2019-10/50%20State%20Telehealth%20Laws%20and%20Reimbursement%20Policies%20Report%20Fall%202019%20FINAL.pdf>
46. Florida Agency for Health Care Administration, *COVID-19: Florida Medicaid Frequently Asked Questions*, (April 10, 2020). https://sss.usf.edu/covid19/resources/medicaid/COVID-19_AHCA%20Medicaid_FAQs-1.pdf
47. Schubel, Jessica, *States Are Leveraging Medicaid to Respond to COVID-19*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, (Sept. 2, 2020). <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/states-are-leveraging-medicaid-to-respond-to-covid-19>
48. Kaiser Family Foundation, *Medicaid Emergency Authority Tracker: Approved State Actions to Address COVID-19*, (May 3, 2021). <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-emergency-authority-tracker-approved-state-actions-to-address-covid-19/#note-1-20>
49. Simply Healthcare, *Coronavirus (COVID-19) Updates and Resources, Copay Waivers and Extended Premium Timeframe*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.simplyhealthcareplans.com/florida-medicaid/coronavirus.html?web=1&wdLOR=c056F9873-EE1C-483A-A1DC-F73DC026A3FD>
50. Florida Certification Board, *Certification Guidelines: Credential Standards and Requirements Table – Certified Community Health Worker (CCHW)*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://flcertificationboard.org/wp-content/uploads/CCHW-Standards-and-Requirements-Tables-January-2020.pdf>
51. National Academy for State Health Policy, *How States Collect, Report, and Act on COVID-19 Race and Ethnicity Data*, (April 19, 2021). <https://www.nashp.org/how-states-report-covid-19-data-by-race-and-ethnicity/#tab-id-1>
52. Schubel, Jessica, and Jennifer Wagner, *State Medicaid Changes Can Improve Access to Coverage and Care During and After COVID-19 Crisis*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, (Sept. 9, 2020). <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/state-medicaid-changes-can-improve-access-to-coverage-and-care-during-and-after>
53. Kaiser Family Foundation, *Medicaid Emergency Authority Tracker: Approved State Actions to Address COVID-19*, (May 3, 2021). <https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/medicaid-emergency-authority-tracker-approved-state-actions-to-address-covid-19/>
54. Schubel, Jessica, *States Are Leveraging Medicaid to Respond to COVID-19*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, (Sept. 2, 2020). <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/states-are-leveraging-medicaid-to-respond-to-covid-19>
55. Florida Office of Insurance Regulation, *Coronavirus (COVID-19)*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://www.flor.com/Office/Coronavirus-COVID-19.aspx>
56. Florida Department of Health, *Florida COVID-19 Testing Sites*, (Accessed May 4, 2021). <https://floridahealthcovid19.gov/testing-sites/>



ABOUT ALTARUM'S HEALTHCARE VALUE HUB

With support from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and Arnold Ventures, the Healthcare Value Hub provides free, timely information about the policies and practices that address high healthcare costs and poor quality, bringing better value to consumers. The Hub is part of Altarum, a nonprofit organization that creates and implements solutions to advance health among at-risk and disenfranchised populations.

Contact the Hub: 2000 M Street, NW, Suite 400, Washington, DC 20036
 (202) 828-5100 | www.HealthcareValueHub.org | @HealthValueHub